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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:03 p.m., on Wednesday, July 20, 2005, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Denis Honeychurch, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Honeychurch led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

Denis Honeychurch, J.D., President 

Jerry R. Wilkerson, Vice President

Pam Keith

*Phil McCaffrey 

Willie McKnight  

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Makenzie Spillner, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:
James M. Claffey

Others Present:

J. Laurel Jones, Ed.D., Vice President, Academic Affairs

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services

John E. Hendrickson, Interim Vice President, Administrative and Business Services

Ernie Fuentes, J.D., Director, Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

*Arrived after roll call.

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The following changes were noted to item 7, Consent Agenda – Human Resources:  (1) page 2 under Employment 2005-06, Reassignment of Reporting Relationship, remove Galen Tom; and (2) page 4,  under Short-Term, Temporary & Substitute Assignments, Phyllis Peterson – Interim Dean, Counseling/Guidance and DSP, “7/21/05” should read “7/18/05.” 

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight  and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the agenda as amended.  The motion passed unanimously.

Board President Honeychurch recessed the meeting at 7:05 p.m. for a tour of Building 1800B – Swing Space.  

Board President Honeychurch reconvened the meeting at 7:23 p.m.

5. 
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Marc Pandone, Instructor in the Fine & Applied Arts Division, spoke about Rick Ida’s outstanding leadership of the Fine and Applied Arts Division.  He praised Dean Ida for his management style indicating that faculty and staff felt safe, supported, respected, inspired and empowered by Dean Ida.  On behalf of the Fine and Applied Arts Division, Professor Pandone expressed deep appreciation to Dean Rick Ida for everything he did for not only the Division but for Solano College.  Mr. Pandone presented Dean Ida with an image from the National Archives by Dorthea Lang, famous photographer.  Mr. Ida explained that the photograph is of his grandmother, grandfather and uncle during the Internment of Japanese-Americans and that visitors to the Smithsonian Institute are greeted by this image when they enter the Internment section.  Mr. Ida was honored with a round of applause for his service to the District.

6.
REPORTS

(a)
Superintendent
Dr. Perfumo welcomed and introduced Dr. J. Laurel Jones, Vice President of Academic Affairs, and John Hendrickson, Interim Vice President of Administrative and Business Services, to the Governing Board.  

Dr. Perfumo extended best wishes to Rick Ida in his new position as Associate Vice President at Sacramento City College and indicated that Mr. Ida has given a great deal of his career history to Solano Community College.  

Dr. Perfumo reported that:

--she spoke to the Vacaville City Council regarding the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) for the Vacaville property site.  Board President Honeychurch, Vice President Wilkerson and Trustee Phil McCaffrey along with KMD architects also attended the meeting where information was also shared about the new Vallejo Center.  Dr. Perfumo reported that by proclamation, the Vacaville City Council unanimously agreed to support the amendment to the MOU thereby making the property buildable and meeting requirements by the State.  Dr. Perfumo thanked the trustees for their show of support at the City Council meeting and to Board President Honeychurch for his additional meeting time.  

--a press conference on completion of the 1800B – swing space and renovation of the tennis courts is being planned in an effort to update the public on Measure G projects.  

--the State budget has been signed by the Governor.  Interim Vice President Hendrickson, Theresa Tena and Dr. Perfumo will attend the Governor’s Budget Workshop.  Since the May Revise, the budget bill has included restoration of $31.4 million which is a partial restoration of our funding base; 4.23 percent COLA; 3 percent growth; $30 million for credit equalization; $20 million for career technical education; $10 million for nursing enrollment and equipment; and a marginal increase in categorical programs.  A more detailed report will be available after the budget workshop.  Solano College will actively pursue grants in the areas of nursing and technical education.  Dr. Perfumo and Dr. Jones have already strategized ways to increase our growth.    

--copies of letters of support continue to be received from legislators and local leaders for our Vallejo Center.  Dr. Perfumo will meet with consultant Dr. Alan Peterson in two weeks on the application process.

--she will deliver the welcome to participants at the Relay for Life to be hosted by SCC on August 6 and 7, 2005.    

--Trustee Claffey is progressing well in his recuperation efforts and has asked Dr. Perfumo to let the Board know that he is working hard to get better and will soon be back at Solano.   

· Bond Update

Mark Newton, Program Manager, Kitchell CEM,  presented the bond update and distributed material relating to the swing space requirement checklist and entrance signs for the campus.  Mr. Newton highlighted the following from the written report:  

--total revenue is approximately $90,509,000; Expenses were reported as follows:  completed projects - $4.5 million; projects in progress - $5.2 million and future projects – slightly under $200,000 or total expenses to date of slightly under $10 million.   

--the Vallejo Center project was submitted to the Division of the State Architect on schedule.  It is hoped that we can go to bid the end of this year and start construction at the beginning of next year.  

--Student Services Building 400 is proceeding; design development documents have been received. 

--Buildings 300 and 500 are currently under construction and are proceeding on schedule.  Building 1500 renovation will start after renovation of Buildings 300 and 500 is complete.

--Nut Tree Aeronautics project will be moved to completed projects status.

--Swing space is in final completion stages. 

--Building 2600 (new restroom project) will support the tennis courts and Building 1800.  

--Building 700 and 800 Annex is proceeding through the schematic design and moving into design development.  

 --the Learning Resource Center is in the programming design phase. 

--the Hydronics project is going out to bid and starts construction in the fall. 

-- progress continues on the Student Services building; however, the pace is slower as the expenditure of student funds is also involved in this project.  

 Mr. Newton stated that Kitchell is looking to move forward on construction of two new marquee signs for Solano College.  The project would be funded through the sports complex with other possible augmentation for two signs.  The double-sided, LED signs would be located at both entrances to the campus.  Discussion on sign location will be held with the City of Fairfield to ensure proper placement of the signs on College/city property lines in an effort to prominently display activities at the College on the sign as people drive by the campus.  Concern was expressed that the signs be tastefully and subtly done so as not to light up “half of the roadway” and yet communicate effectively and clearly College activities.

Trustee Pam Keith asked about the report requested at the last meeting on solar panels.  Mr. Newton stated that he requested from the architect the measures that would be taken at Vallejo.  He stated that accommodations were not being made for solar on the roofs at the Vallejo project.    Mr. Newton stated that KMD is doing a lot of indirect lighting in ways that will allow much less energy consumption.  Trustee Keith emphasized that SCC needs to take advantage of the State funding being provided for solar paneling and asked for a full report on the solar energy issue at the next Board meeting.  

Trustee McCaffrey suggested that the original Solano Community College entrance signs be preserved and relocated for historical purposes.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a) Minutes for the Meetings of June 15 and 22, 2005

(b) Donations

Human Resources
(c) Employment 2005-06; Requests for a Reduced Workload; Approval of Job Description; Gratuitous Service; Employment 2004-2005

(d) Robert Half International Company Contract for Emergency Accounting and Administrative Services

Administrative and Business Services

(e) Warrant List, Page 

(f) Resolution to Authorize Signature on Official Financial Documents, Resolution No. 05/06-01
(g) Establish Tax Rates and Debt Services for Fiscal Year 2005/06, Resolution No. 05/06-02
Academic Affairs

(h) 2005-06 Local Agreement for Child Development Contract CCTR-5443, Resolution No. 05/06-03
(i) 2005-06 Local Agreement for Child Development Contract CFDP-5065, Resolution No. 05/06-04
(j) 2005-06 Local Agreement for Child Development Contract CPRE-5408, Resolution No. 05/06-05
(k) Solano County Community College District Tech Prep Application 2005-2006
(l) Solano County Community College District VTEA Local Application 2005-2006
Moved by Trustee Keith and seconded by  Trustee McCaffrey for approval of the agenda as amended.  The motion passed unanimously.

Board President Honeychurch expressed appreciation to Rick Ida for his many years of service to the College and community.  He stated that many echo Mr. Pandone’s earlier comments on the outstanding job Mr. Ida has done at Solano and wishing him well in his new endeavor.  Board President Honeychurch also thanked Eric Black and Daphne Lunasco for their service to Solano Community College.  

8.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

There were no items removed from the Consent Agenda. 

9. NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a) Solano Community College Marketing Plan for 2005-2006 

Gerry Fisher indicated that the plan was updated to reflect the four major sources of funding for the marketing plan budget of $361,638 (page 17 of plan) and that it included clarification on city data.    

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by  Trustee  McCaffrey for approval of the Solano Community College Marketing Plan for 2005-06.  

Trustee Ubalde asked if there was a way to determine the impact of the plan. Nancy Hopkins indicated that the major way to measure this is through enrollment; however, a community survey could be done starting with a baseline and then following up 1 ½ years later.  Ms. Hopkins will discuss this possibility with Dr. Perfumo along with cost implications.  

The fall advertising campaign starts within the next week with new billboard, wrap-around bus signs, radio and print ads.  In response to an inquiry by Trustee Keith, Nancy Hopkins will begin advertising SCC in the Tourist Times, a publication of the Vallejo Convention and Visitors Bureau.  

Soft sell, i.e., presence at community events such as fairs, chamber events, etc. also is being done.  Dr. Perfumo informed the Board that she has discussed with ASSC an ambassador program for students to go to high schools with faculty and/or counselors to promote SCC.  

The motion passed unanimously.

Board President Honeychurch thanked Nancy Hopkins for her thorough marketing efforts.  

Administrative & Business Services

(b)
Facility Lease Extension with the City of Vallejo 

Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by  Trustee McKnight for approval of the facility lease extension with the City of Vallejo.  The motion passed unanimously.

(c)
Construction Change Order Approval for JDS Builders, Inc., Building 1800B—Bid No.

 04-004 

Mr. Newton stated they have sought out opportunities to move the scope from other projects (Hydronics and ADA projects) forward and to reduce disruption to occupants of the buildings.

Moved by Trustee McKnight and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the contract change order in the amount of $73,122.13 as recommended and reflected on pages 37 and 38 of the agenda attachments.  The motion passed unanimously.

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a) 
Solano 80th Fire Academy

Due to audio problems, this item will be rescheduled for the August 3 meeting.

(b)
Memorandum of Understanding with Solano County Office of Education Regional Occupational Program

Robert Johnson, Dean of the Trade and Technical Division, presented this item regarding a Memorandum of Understanding with the Solano County Office of Education Regional Occupational Program to locate the Air Conditioning/Refrigeration classes at the ROP’s Enterprise Drive site. 

This item will return for action under the Consent Agenda for the August 3, 2005 meeting. 

(c) Name Change for Trade and Technical Division

Robert Johnson, Dean of the Trade and Technical Division, requested that the Trade and Technical Division name be changed to the Career Technical Education Division effective with the 2005-06 academic year.  The purpose for the name change is to aid in the marketing of the division programs and more directly reflect the programs in the division.  

This item will return for action under the Consent Agenda for the August 3, 2005 meeting. 

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements. 

12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Trustee Keith informed the Board that Vice President Fisher, Trustee McKnight and she attended a recent Vallejo City Council meeting on the issue of the delay in Columbus Parkway improvements.   When the bids came in high, the City Council decided to postpone the improvements which directly impact the opening of the Vallejo Center.  Alan Rosen and John Hendrickson also met with City staff and other stakeholders in a meeting prior to the City Council meeting to discuss the same issue.  Trustee Keith reported that the resolution specified that the improvements would start on or about April 15, 2006 so that they will be finished by the beginning of the rainy season.  A follow-up meeting is scheduled for August 8.  It was noted that Trustee Wilkerson referred the matter to Trustee Keith as soon as he became aware of the matter. 

Board President Honeychurch recessed the regular meeting at 8:33 p.m.

13. 
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator


Agency Negotiator: Ernesto V. Fuentes, J.D., Joseph P. Zampi, J.D.


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA

(b)
Conference with Labor Negotiator


Agency Negotiator: Ernesto V. Fuentes, J.D.


Employee Organization: Operating Engineers, Local 39

Board President Honeychurch called the Closed Session to order at 8:40 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 9:47 p.m. 

14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING   

Board President Honeychurch reconvened the regular meeting at 9:48 p.m.

15.       REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Honeychurch reported that the Board met in Closed Session with the Labor Negotiator and no action was taken.

16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:50 p.m.
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_____________________________________APPROVED_____________________________
DENIS HONEYCHURCH, J.D.                      
           PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D. PRESIDENT                                                                          SECRETARY

